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T – Participated by Telephone

1. Call to Order – Lou Putney – 7:17 pm.
2. Roll Call/Proxies/Agenda Review – Lou Putney:   Jeff Harris has Diane’s proxy.
3. Visitors' Comments – No visitors.
4. Review Last Month’s Minutes – Lou Putney:  Motion for approval of the regular April 2013 Board of Directors (BOD) Meeting Minutes (with revisions).  Motion passed unanimously.       Motion:  Nancy  / 2nd: Letty
5. Consent Agenda – Lou Putney:   There were no Consent Agenda items.
6. President’s Report/Executive Committee Report – Lou Putney:
· Postponing the Programmer’s Agreement audit was discussed by the Executive Committee.
· Motion to postpone the audit until the July 2013 BOD meeting passed unanimously.               Motion:  Letty / 2nd: JoEllen.

· Motion to make the audit an annual requirement for future July BOD meetings passed unanimously.  Motion:  Rick / 2nd:  Lorraine.
7. Station Manager Report – Sydney White:  
· Written report in Appendix A.
8. Personnel Committee – Lorraine :  

· Discussed written report presented earlier by email.

· Asked Board members to review materials (Job Description, Salary Structures)

· Plans for the General Manager review were presented.

· Motion to adopt the revised General Manager’s job description (as amended at the Nov. 2012 BOD meeting) passed unanimously.  Motion:  Richard / 2nd: Letty.

9. Long Range Planning – Jeff Harris:  

· Previous ‘final version’ LR plan was re-created from electronic and printed copies and emailed to Board on April 30.  
· Will schedule a meeting in June.

10. Community Advisory Council (CAC) – Rick Hurley:  
· Meeting is scheduled for June 13.
11. Volunteer Committee – Mike Bagby.

· Written report of May 6, 2013 committee meeting was distributed.

· All station meeting concerning Programmer’s Agreement followed.

· Discussion ensued.

12. By-Laws – Richard Manning:  No Report.
· Written ‘Proposed Changes’ with new language highlighted and deletions struck through were distributed.

· Motion to accept changes to ‘Article One section 4’, and ‘Article 7 paragraph 1’ passed on             2nd reading.  Motion: Rick / 2nd: Nancy.
13. Nominating Committee – Kurt Madsen:   

· Received language from Miss Julie for announcement for the open 30 and under seat.
· Process will proceed in the next few weeks.
14. Development Committee – Nancy Johnson:  
· Meeting scheduled for May 30.
15. Youth Committee – Ian DeBarry: 
· ‘Battle of Bands’ planning:  looking at December.

· Working on name of event.

16. ‘Mortgage’ Reduction Committee – Rick Hurley / Letty Valdes:  
· Planning a ‘function’ in September.
· Exploring possibility of matching funds.
· Discussion ensued.
17. Diversity Committee – Diane Dill-Peterson. 
· Meeting tomorrow night.

· June 19:  Juneteenth and Pride activities.

· September 25:  International Peace Day.

18. Finance Committee report – Michael Sedita:  
· Met before the meeting tonight.  
· Next meeting will go further into Heatwave and Special Events.
.
19. Old Business / Follow-up:  
· Went into Executive Session from 9:08 to 9:13pm to review and approve past Executive Session minutes.
20. New Business:
· None.
19.  
Attendance Review – Jeff Harris: 
· All members are in good standing!
20.  
Evaluation – Lou Putney: 


Participation:  8.5
Accomplishments:  7.6 
Listening:  8.6
Scheduling:  10.0
21.  
Adjournment – Lou Putney:  The Board meeting adjourned at 9:17 pm.
By: 









Jeff Harris, Secretary
Approved by the Board on: 






Appendix A – Station Manager’s Report

To: The Board of Directors, NBSF

From: Sydney White, General Manager, WMNF-FM/HD

Subject: Monthly Report for May 2013 

Date: May 17, 2013
Revenues
WMNF has scheduled the next seven-day membership drive (Summer Drive) for June 5, 2013.  As of April 30th, we have collected slightly over $482,000. This places us at $202, 000 (29.5%) behind our end-of-year (Sept. 30th) goal of $684,000. The circle of friends at the end of April was at $182,000. The total projection for the fiscal year is $312,000. 

Revenues form underwriting currently stands at roughly $ 69,000 as of April 30, 2013. Development projects added an additional &$17,000. In the special events area (concerts) we have invested $96,300 for an ROI of $11,500. We were counting on Tropical Heatwave to return this revenue stream in line with projection. However, at the moment it is not looking like a major success. At most, we may return an ROI of a few thousand dollars. At worst, we may broke even. 

The enjoyment index on the event appeared to be very high. However the attendance did not appear to be large enough to return significant revenue. 

We should receive final word this week on the return of Florida state funding to WMNF. The current budget (passed by the House of Representative and Senate) has an appropriation  of $3.4 million for radio. Of this amount, $1.7 million is recurrent while the remainder is for specific projects this budget year. The station could receive as much as $100,000 this fiscal year (beginning July 1, 2013) 

The staff made transfers as per the Board's instruction, from the Bank of Tampa in the amount of $100,000 and $154,000 to Florida Central (FCU ) C1 Bank respectively. The staff has raised questions regarding two additional potential deposit targets – the Community Foundation of Tampa Bay and Golf Coast Community Foundation. Some feel that these might provide a much better ROI than the institutions the Board selected. 


Programming 
The first draft of the programming agreement was presented to programmers at an all station meeting. Minor changes were suggested via the Volunteer Committee. The station' senior staff and the chair of the Volunteer Committee will meet to go over the suggestions, make any changes and present the completed document to the volunteers a second time. After the second meeting date, all programmers will have thirty days to sign and return the document to the Program Director. At the end of thirty days, any programmer who has not signed the document will be removed form the air until we receive her/his signature on the document. 

 Another programmer was put on notice regarding several violations of station policies and probably FCC rules. Because this  person has been involved in repeated violations, he was issued the following three options:
(1) Option 1.


Take the appropriate corrective actions regarding the issues outlines in paragraph 2 thru 5 of the letter to him.

(2) Option 2.


Gracefully resign from all volunteer activities at WMNF – including the hosting of the show.

(3) Option 3. 

The management of WMNF will terminate all relationship with this programmer, including denying any further access to the building effective a certain date in May. 

 The station provide at home listeners with 5 hours of live broadcast form Tropical Heatwave.
Engineering & Operations
As a result of on-going maintenance on the master antenna, the station has had to move both digital and analog broadcast signal to our auxiliary antenna three times in the past two months. Each move usually average about 20 hours. 

Our Operations Manager will be attending three days of Society for Broadcast Engineering (SBE) Leadership Training in Atlanta, GA next month. 

The addition of the new Traffic Coordinator has enable us to step up our effort in adding community public service partners. Here is a sample of a feedback we received form one partner: 

“Hi Sheila and Maria,

I wanted to thank you again for letting us record and air the American Cancer Society’s CPS3 Study public service announcement.  I wanted to share the wonderful news with you.  In Tampa the total numbers were 545 enrollees.  We had the highest number of enrollees in the whole state of Florida!  Thanks again, your support made this a truly successful event. “ 
 Personnel
The station added a half-time Digital Editor this month. Mrs. Naveen Sultan comes to WMNF with a Master's Degree in Journalism from the Columbia School of Journalism, NY and experience at WNET – Public Television, NY, NBC, NY and most recently – the Discovery Channel, Silver Spring, MD. 

We are very close to making an offer regarding the Director, Finance & Administration position. If all references check out, we will make an offer in the next week.

Other Station Activities
In addition to on-going outreach and engagement activities, WMNF partnered with Creative Recycling Systems (CRSeRecycling.com) to conduct an e-cycle outreach project for earth day this year. The project yield 4 tons of electronic waste and as a result, that much toxins did not end up in our local soil and water.  The project was very popular with WMNF listeners, some of whom made multiple trips to the station to drop off electronic waste. 
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